MINUTES OF THE 2012 ANNUAL MEETING

OF THE SHAREHOLDERS OF

THE WAWASEE SPINKS CONDOMINIUM

HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

HELD ON JUNE 2, 2012
The annual meeting of the Shareholders of the WAWASEE SPINKS CONDOMINIUM HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION was held in the Commons Area, on June 2, 2012 at 9:02 A.M.  The meeting was call pursuant to written notice to all members by the President and the Secretary of the Association.  *#1. A copy of the notice of the meeting is attached to these minutes and incorporated by reference.  All Directors were present in person and waived any defects of notice by their presence. Mike Kauffman, owner of JK Property Management, was present for the meeting and will file the Property Managers Report on repairs and upcoming projects.

The President of the Association, William McCabe, will serve as Chairman of the meeting and requested any guests or new members introduce themselves.   Chairman McCabe introduced Glenda Pachniak and welcomed her to the meeting. He also welcomed back the Snowbirds and stated that he hopes everyone is looking forward to a wonderful and enjoyable Summer!  Chairman McCabe then requested that a sign-in sheet be distributed to all members of the Homeowners Association who were present so that they can sign the sheet individually, together with the unit or unit numbers they are representing.  *#2. The names and unit numbers of the persons attending the meeting in person or by proxy are attached to these minutes and incorporated by reference.

Chairman William McCabe reviewed the sign in sheet and declared that 15 Homeowners with 19 units were represented by the condominium owners and 3 proxies, for a total of 22 units; this is a majority and quorum was established of all the units entitled to vote at this meeting and with that the meeting could proceed with its business.  Chairman William McCabe also requested that the Agenda be approved for this meeting. *#3. A copy of the Agenda is attached to these minutes and incorporated by reference.  Upon motion by Bill Hatlem and seconded by Lee Theis the Agenda was unanimously approved.

RECORD OF PROCEEDING AND MINUTES

   The Chairman designated that V. Richard Miller, Secretary of the Board and Homeowners Association; will serve as official Secretary of the meeting.  V. Richard Miller will have the meeting minutes taken and will then have the minutes prepare and will keep a record of the meeting minutes along with all of the attachments.  V. Richard Miller again stated that the original copies of the minutes are kept in the minute book at his office and are available upon requested, they are also posted on the Web Site (www.wawaseespink.com).  V. Richard Miller will sign all proceedings and the minutes of this meeting.    
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

   Chairman William McCabe called upon V. Richard Miller, the Secretary, to present the report concerning the minutes and proceedings of the year 2011 Annual Meeting of the Homeowners Association.  Mr. Miller reported that copies of the minutes have been previously e-mail, mailed or distributed to all of the Board Members.  The reading of the 2011 Annual Homeowners Association Minutes of the Wawasee Spink Condominium Association was waived. Mr. Miller requested that the minutes be approved as previously recorded and presented to the members.  Upon motion by Bill Hatlem and seconded by Lee Theis, and unanimously approved by the voting members present at the meeting in person; the minutes for the 2011 Annual Meeting were  accepted as recorded proceedings of the Homeowners Association.  
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TREASURER’S REPORT

   The Chairman requested that V. Richard Miller, Treasurer of the Association present the Annual Financial Reports.  V. Richard Miller commented that the Wawasee Spink 2012 Treasurer’s Reports and the Balance Sheets as of April 30, 2012 have been submitted to all members.  Mr. Miller then discussed various line items of the financial statement. *#4. Copies of the financial statements will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference.  It was noted that copies of the financial statements are always on file with the Treasurer of the Association or can be obtained from V. Richard Miller’s office in Warsaw by contacting his office associate, Glenda Pachniak.  During the discussion of the reports, Mr. Miller commented that the Budget Committee would present its report with the budget for adoption by the Board of Directors for the year 2012-2013. After discussion of the financial reports and upon motion by Lee Theis and seconded by Bill Hatlem, the following resolutions were unanimously approved by the members.  

RESOLVED:  The financial statements and reports presented at this meeting by the Treasurer of the Association are approved, confirmed and ratified. 

RESOLVED FURTHER: That a minimum of 10% of the monthly unit assessment shall continue to be allocated to the capital reserve replacement fund in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Indiana Horizontal (Condominium) Act. 

BUDGET REPORT

   Chairman, William McCabe, presented the budget report in written form and same was distributed to all members and unit owners attending the meeting.  *#5. Copies of the Budget Report will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference.  The report included the 2011 actual and the proposed 2012 budget.  Chairman McCabe stated that we are still planning are running a conservative budget to build reserves, continue our preventative maintenance program and continue to focus on future projects.  We will continue to look at various projects that may still be several years out but will continue to work on all pending projects.   Upon conclusion of the discussion of the budget matters and the proposed 2012-2013 budget and upon motion by V. Richard Miller and seconded by Bill Hatlem, the following resolutions were unanimously approved: 

RESOLVED: That the members of the Wawasee Spink Homeowners Association approve, accept and ratify the budget report and the projected budget expenditures for the year 2012-2013 with 10% capital reserve allocation as presented to this meeting. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: That the proposed 2012-2013 projected budget amounts presented at this meeting are accepted, approved and ratified subject to further modifications or adjustments by the Board of Directors of the Association in accordance with the Bylaws of the Association.
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UPGRADE ASSESSMENT

   Chairman, William McCabe brought up a proposal to move the end date due for the upgrade (remodeling) assessment to September 30, 2012.  Chairman McCabe stated that all but seven (7) owners have paid the assessment in full or at least $4,500.00 of the assessment.  After a discussion it was decided that the Homeowners do not want the Commons Area to be left unfinished for another year and wanted it completed this fall.  We have no reserves to do that with and the only way this could happen was to accelerate the payments.  Out of all the Homeowners at the Annual Meeting all but one was in favor of accelerating the payment. Upon conclusion of the discussion on the upgrade assessment and upon motion by V. Richard Miller and seconded by Jim Cox, the following resolutions were unanimously approved: 

RESOLVED: That the members of the Wawasee Spink Homeowners Association approve, accept and ratify that the upgrade (remodeling) assessment is be “paid in full” by September 30, 2012.

PROPERTY MANGER’S REPORT

   The Chairman, William McCabe, then called upon Mike Kauffman of JK Property Management to summarize the Property Manager’s activities throughout the year. Mike gave his report and with his recommendations for capital improvements, suggested projects for the upcoming year and maintenance items.  *#6. A copy of the report dated June 12, 2012 will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference.   

Mike noted the following projects have been completed since the Fall Meeting: 

1. Repaired Pool Leak

2. New Sign

3. Irrigation to Entrance Sign

4. New Garage Seals on West half of Garages

5. Removed Old Paper Box and Installed New Structure and Added Asphalt

6. New Garage Door and Painted trim and Walk-In Door on Maintenance Building

7. Front of Building Sewn to Grass 
Mike stated that the pool is now opened and the first treatment for spiders and insects has been done.  Mike also wanted all the Homeowners to know that the gates will be repaired soon and that the repairs will be paid by the people who damage the gates.  Mole control is finished and will last until the first frost.  This year Mike will be doing weekly reports to the Board.

Mike noted the upcoming project for this year will be the stucco repair where the old gas wall heaters were and by 301’s patio doors and exit post. 

The following are the Upcoming Proposed Projects: 

1. Seal Asphalt Drives and Repairs estimated cost $8,715.00

2. Painting Fence estimated cost $4,800.00
Discussion was held on all the above projects and Chairman William McCabe stated that the Resolved of these projects would take place after the election of the 2012-2013 Board of Directors. 
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MATTERS OF Old BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION AT THE MEETING

*Upgrade (Remodeling) Project-

     Jim Cox gave an in-depth and excellent report of Phase I and Phase II of the upgrade (remodeling) project.  He did a photo slide detailing the before and after pictures of the project and also explained all the problems that were encountered during the upgrade. There ended up being twenty-one (21) leaks and several structural issues that had to be addressed.  Jim stayed in constant contact over the course of the project with the Board and had every problem authorized before repairs were done.  The upgrade part of the project was right on budget. But the problem areas he addressed at the meeting had nothing to do with the upgrade and many were of emergency nature that had to be repaired.  The total was just over $53,000.00 which depleted most of our Reserve account.  After seeing Jim’s slide show there wasn’t anyone at the meeting that didn’t feel that the $53,000.00 had to be spent.  
     The Board gave Jim a budget that he is to work within to finish Phase III, this is the Commons Area. Jim is going to get bids and different scenarios on how the project can be completed and stay within the parameters set by the Board.  Jim will present his findings to the Board and Homeowners. 

*Website- 

Lee Theis updated everyone on the Website for the Spinks and noted that the pier space assignment diagram has been revised.  He also stated that everyone needs to check out the site, if they haven’t done so all ready, it is an excellent site and does our “condos proud”.   

MATTERS OF NEW BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION AT THE MEETING
 *Capital Expenditures-

   Chairman, William McCabe listed several upcoming capital projects:

               a. Painting the Fence

               b. Sealing the Asphalt 

               c. Repairing the flat part and center sections of the seawall

               d. Additional repairs are needed on the stucco of exterior of the building

    A discussion was held to decide if the dues should be increased, putting the increased amount into the reserve fund and building that fund up for the above projects or if there should be an assessment for the next several years to raise the funds. It was agreed that the Board needs to come up with recommendations on how to get the Reserve monies up to the levels we need to fund the above projects, everyone agreed this should happen over the next several years. It was decided that this issue would be discussed in more detail at the September meeting. 

 *Proposed Assessment-

    Discussion was held on our depleted Reserve account which happened due to unforeseen repairs that were needed during the upgrade project.  The board felt that it was fiscally irresponsible to proceed operating without any reserve funds.   Upon conclusion of the discussion on a proposed assessment and upon motion by V. Richard Miller and seconded by Jim Cox, the following resolutions were unanimously approved: 
RESOLVED: That the members of the Wawasee Spink Homeowners Association approve, accept and ratify that a $2,000.00 assessment for each unit will be due by July 1, 2012 and all monies collected will be put back into the Reserve account. 
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**COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

Social Committee Report: Lisa Hill reported that July 4th falls on a Wednesday this year, so the Ice Cream Social will be on, Saturday, July 7th in the Commons Area at 7 PM (guest are welcome). The Flotilla Parade this year will be on Sunday, July 8th and should be in front of the Spinks around 1:45 PM and the McCabe’s will be leading the parade.  The theme this year is “Cartoon Mania” ideas for dress are Flintstones, Bugs, Superheroes, etc.  The “Thirsty Thursday” will be on July 26th at 6 PM at the Sunset Hill; pizza will be provided by the ice cream social donations-bring your own beverage.  

Grounds & Beautification Report: Donna McCabe and June Miller reported that they are continuing to beautify the grounds outside the condo and are starting to add beautiful flowers throughout the complex.

Insurance Committee Report: Bill Hatlem stated that the insurance for the Condos will be expiring in November, he stated he will be pricing out the insurance but wanted it noted that there will probably be a 10 to 15 % increase; he will report his findings to the Board.   

Rules: Lee Theis noted that a new rule was added due to the upgrade of the hallways: 

There are to be NO decorations on the walls or in the hallways,

outside the firedoors, unless approved by the Board.

Lee also asked that everyone please take another look at the rules and regulations for the Spinks. *#7. A copy of the rules-revised April 6, 2012 will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference.   Please make sure that you and your guest adhere to these rules, because this will certainly make the Spinks a more pleasant place for all of us. He also wanted to remind all Homeowners; 

1. Don’t forget to lower umbrellas around the pool after use. 

2. Everyone should have a main entrance door key in case of power failure.

3. There is a set of rules posted in the commons area and on the Web Site.

4. Remember no fireworks of any kind are permitted on the property. 

UPDATE OF UNITS FOR SALE/PENDING

Chairman William McCabe reported that at the time of this meeting two condos are listed for sale;  Fox-Unit 109 for $525,000.00 and Walsh-Unit 306 for $495,000.00.  

RATIFICATION RESOLUTIONS

   The chairperson then asked for a motion concerning ratification of certain acts, decisions, expenditures and activities of the officers of the Association since the last annual meeting held in the year 2011.  Upon motion made by V. Richard Miller and seconded by Lee Theis, the following resolution was unanimously approved by all members voting in person or by proxy. 

RESOLVED:  That all purchases, contracts, contributions, compensations, acts, decisions, proceedings, elections, expenditures paid or approved, capital improvements made, repair made, and appointments by the Directors and Officers of the Association since August, 2011  and all budget matters approved by the Board for the annual fiscal year ending December 31, 2011.  For the proposed budget matters recommended by the Board and Budget committee for the year 2012-2013, be, and the same are, hereby accepted, ratified and approved by the members of the Wawasee Spink Condominiums Homeowners Association. 
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ELECTION OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

   The President and Chairman indicated the next order of business is the election of officers for the forthcoming year or until their successors could be duly qualified.  The Chairman then called upon the Secretary for a report of the number of condominium units represented in person or by proxy and entitled to vote and also a report on the nominations submitted to the Secretary. Members present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote for Directors are: fifteen (15) Homeowners represented in person and one (1) by proxy.  *8. This form will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference. It was noted for the record that there are a total of nineteen (19) condominium units which are entitled to vote and one (1) proxy representing three (3) units. These Homeowners are present at this meeting, voting in person or by proxy, quorum and substantial majorities for the directors to be elected.

*Nominations:  The Chairman then requested the Nomination Report.  V. Richard Miller 

presented the Nomination Report in writing and signed by him under the date of 

June 1, 2011.  *9. This form will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by reference. It was noted that the nominations are made in accordance with the provisions of the bylaws of the Association at Section 2.05 (f) (4).  The nominations presented in the report as signed by V. Richard Miller nominated William (Bill) McCabe, V. Richard (Dick) Miller, William (Bill) Hatlem, Leon (Lee) Theis and Jim Cox. V. Richard Miller also noted that he had received and certified as of June 1, 2012 at 12:00 midnight only one additional nomination was received; Don Ratliff.

*The Chairman then called for any nomination/proxies from the floor, there being none the Chairman moved to close the nominations, and upon motion made by V. Richard Miller and Seconded by Bill Hatlem the Chairman then put forth a motion for election of the Directors as nominated in the nominations report from V. Richard Miller, Secretary.    The motion was accepted to close the nominations and vote for the nominated individuals proceeded.  

When the votes were counted the following were elected for the 2012-2013 Board of Directors; Bill McCabe, V. Richard Miller, Leon Theis, Jim Cox and Don Ratliff, these individuals will serve as Board members of the Wawasee Spink Condominium Homeowners Associations to serve until the Annual meeting in the year 2013, or until their successors can be elected and duly qualified.  V. Richard Miller moved that the nominees were elected and would serve a one year term, this was seconded by Lee Theis; the vote was unanimously approved by all members present voting in person.

Chairman/President William McCabe then stated that the Board of Directors will meet immediately following the closing of this meeting.
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GENERAL BUSINESS MATTERS

General business matters were discussed:

1. Bylaws: It was noted that if anyone would like to review the bylaws copies are available by calling Glenda Pachniak at 1-574-267-3038. 

2. Unit Owners Responsibility Per Bylaws: All partitions and interior walls, ceilings and floors; appliances to include garbage disposals, dishwashers, stoves, ranges, and refrigerators, telephones, air conditioning and heating equipment-whether located wholly or partially inside or outside condominium unit, doors, screens and window-including exterior and interior of all glass and screen surfaces, lamps and interior and exterior grouting and /or caulking and all other accessories appurtenant to the Condominium unit or belonging to the owner thereof.  (This is taken from Article 5.07).

3. Telephone Numbers: Please send any change in your phone number, address or e-mail address to Glenda. Updates are sent to all Homeowners periodically during the year. 

4. Miscellaneous:  All PWC checks for $100 and extra boat slips for $300 are to be sent to Glenda at the appropriate address. Other miscellaneous items were discussed.

5. In case of an emergency with or in the elevators please remember make a call first to Mike   

      Kauffman on his cell phone the number is: 574-903-6857. If you need to call the Elevator

       Company, we are with KONE the number is 877-276-8691.

6. This is a reminder to make sure you keep your vehicle locked at all times and keep an eye out for intruders.  The vigilant eye for intruders is easier said then done, especially this time of the year with so many visitors, but we need to make sure we aren’t easy targets with unlocked cars. 

7. It was noted that the new address for Glenda Pachniak to send dues, any other information, is:  WSCA, 2815 Foreman Drive, Warsaw, IN  46582 and Telephone Number is 574-267-3038.
SETTING OF FUTURE MEETING

   By unanimous consent of all members present, the setting of the fall meeting for the semi-annual meeting of the Board of Directors and the semi-annual meeting of the members who wish to attend the Board meeting.

The Fall meeting will be held Labor Day Week-end:   Saturday, September 1, 2012 at 9:00 a.m., in the Commons Area.  

The Annual meeting will be June 1, 2013 at 9:00 a.m. in the Commons Area.   

A motion made by Lee Theis, seconded by V. Richard Miller and unanimously approved by the Board to accept the above meeting dates 

ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING

  There being no further business to come before the meeting, the same was unanimously adjourned, sine die, at 10:40 a.m. 

___________________________________

V. Richard Miller, Secretary of the Board

Of Directors of the Wawasee Spink 

Condominiums Homeowners Association

